
 

 
 

November 30, 2020 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a Special Called meeting on 
Monday, November 30, 2020 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the 
COVID-19 pandemic) for Facebook Live Streaming and in person in the Commissioners’ Room, 
116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC. Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Sexton and Walker were 
present.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board 
Julie J. Bennett.  Commissioner Riddick joined by phone. Finance Officer Missy Dixon was not 
in attendance.   
 

 Chair Phelps called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM and apologized for the technical 
difficulties that the County is still trying to work out. 
  

NEW EQUIPMENT FOR BOARD OF ELECTIONS:  Chair Phelps read a portion of the 
State Board of Elections press release regarding Washington County and duplicate counted 
votes. 

 
“Washington County:  Washington County inadvertently duplicated its absentee by mail 

data in the election night reporting system, resulting in two records for every by-mail vote in the 
unofficial results reported on election night. This error was detected through required audits 
during the canvass process. 
  
The Washington County Board of Elections will meet at 9 a.m. Monday to amend its canvass, 
and results will be updated accordingly on the Election Results Dashboard.  
  
This type of reporting problem was possible only because Washington County uses an older 
model of tabulation equipment. Newer equipment, which most N.C. counties use, does not allow 
duplicate media to be processed.” 
 

Since this happened while Chair Phelps and Vice-Chair Riddick were on the Board, Chair 
Phelps called tonight’s Special Called Meeting to make sure funds are available to purchase new 
machines before the next elections. 

 
Mr. Potter said the County received a quote from the folks that we purchase machines 

from now and they also have the new machines that the County needs.  Mr. Potter stated that the 
Board has in front of them a Budget Amendment for an increase of $60,000 to purchase new 
elections equipment which will come from the County’s Fund Balance for a total of $467,839.  
Mr. Potter also said there might be some grants available to purchase these machines.   
 

Commissioner Sexton said he was under the impression that Elections issue was human 
error that caused the duplication error, not a machine.  Commissioner Sexton asked why the 
Elections Director wasn’t overseen when putting the ballots in the machine for Supreme Court 
Chief Justice race.  Chair Phelps and Commissioner Johnson said that it happened for every race 
not just the one race (Supreme Court Chief Justice).  Mr. Potter said one particular machine 
doubled all the absentee ballots on a particular day. Discussion ensued. 

 



 

Commissioner Sexton asked would the Board of Elections be coming to the 
Commissioners about this and presenting it to the Commissioners.  Mr. Potter said the Board of 
Elections would be meeting in January, 2021.  Tonight is to allocate the funds so if the Board of 
Elections feels the machines on the Budget Amendment are the ones they want to order, the 
County can go ahead and start to order them. 
 

Commissioner Riddick (joined by conference call) and said Washington County is still in 
the Ice Age.  She said she understands Washington County is a small county, but we need to try 
to move forward when we can.  

 
  Commissioner Riddick made a motion to approve the Budget Amendment for new 

election ballot counting machines. 
 

Commissioner Johnson said she would second, but would like to amend 
Commissioner Riddick’s motion by adding that the County Manager would research all 
sources of funding.  Mr. Potter stated he would do that anyway as the Budget Officer.  
Commissioner Johnson rescinded her amendment to Commissioner Riddick’s motion. 

 
Commissioner Johnson seconded Commissioner Riddick’s motion as originally 

stated.  Commissioner Walker asked if the grants are competing grants.  County Manager Potter 
said yes they are competing grants.  The Clerk called the roll for the vote:  Commissioner 
Walker, yay; Commissioner Sexton, nay; Commissioner Johnson, yay; Chair Phelps, yay; 
Commissioner Riddick, yay. Motion carried 4-1. 
  

At 6:25 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Johnson made a 
motion to adjourn.  Commissioner Riddick seconded.  The Clerk called the roll for the 
vote:  Commissioner Walker, yay; Commissioner Sexton, yay; Commissioner Johnson, 
yay; Chair Phelps, yay; Commissioner Riddick, yay. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 

                       Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCMCC 
         Chair        Clerk to the Board    
 
 



 



 

  


